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***  CAR OF THE YEAR ***
  1931 Chevrolet Roadster  -  Leigh Howes

Newsletter Cover Sponsored by Shannons Insurance Ph. 13 46 46

DANDENONG VALLEY HISTORIC CAR CLUB INC. (DVHCC) 
is a member of 

The Federation of Veteran Vintage & Classic Vehicle Clubs Victoria (FVVCVC) and
 The Association of Motoring Clubs (AOMC)

 The DVHCC Caters for vehicles manufactured prior to 31 December 1942.
 Website: http://www.dvhcc.com.au

 Next General Meeting will be held at the
Dandenong Agricultural Society Club Rooms,
 Dandenong Showgrounds, Bennet Street, Dandenong.

Enter through the main gate, follow the bitumen to the end and turn right.
Doors open at 7.30pm. Meeting commences at 8.00pm sharp. 



      Across the Editor’s Desk.
     Committee Page.
     President’s Message.
     February 2023 G M  Minutes.
     Coming events.
     Flyers for Coming events.
     Swap Day Report.
      A day out with1st Casey Scouts. 
     The Presentation to the Scouts.
      More Swap Meet Photos.
     Kitchen Roster.
     Wanted.
     Did you know?
     Fillers from Gary S.
     Drinkies Anyone?
     Easy Recipes.
     One from Peter.
     Some Sage Advice. 
     Club Merchandise.
     Advertisers.

     Contents:

Cover Page Sponsored by

SHANNONS
www.shannons.com.au

13 46 46

     Across the Editor’s Desk

Newsletter Cover
Design:

Gary Stocking

Newsletter Deadline
14th of EVERY 

MONTH

Email contributions to 
The Editor

DISCLAIMER: The committee of the Dandenong Valley 
Historic Car Club Inc. and its members accept no responsibility 
for the views and opinions expressed in this Newsletter or for 
the accuracy of the information contained within and are 
not liable for any incidents or damage that may arise from 
information contained within.

Hi Everyone, 

I’m home again after yet another MRI and a visit to the 
shoulder specialist.  I chose the second of his sugges-
tions for the treatment of my shoulder injury. The first 
was an operation which would mean being 3 months 
in a sling and 6 or more months getting back to some 
normality.  The second option was to continue with 
physio and cortisone injections 3 times a year.  As I 
don’t have time to be in a sling for 3 months, and I 
need my right hand for my walking stick, I will push on 
with things as they are.

What a great help the 1st. Casey Scout Group were 
for the swap.  “Well Done, all of you!”  I have filled this 
newsletter with Swap related reports and photos.  

Thanks to all of you who have sent in the reports and 
photos of the events leading up to the swap and the 
swap itself.  You will see the smiles on the scouts at 
the get-together before the swap was well worth the 
day out and BBQ.

If you find this newsletter is a little bit late arriving it 
is because I held it over for a few days to include the 
presentation which was made to the Scouts on the 
16th February and I wanted to get the photo into this 
issue.  

Thanks to Gary S for the fillers.  I have more for next 
month from JJ and others, Please keep them coming 
for us all to enjoy. I do need them to place them in 
YOUR CLUB Newsletter.

Please take note that the APRIL 2023 General 
Meeting will be held on THURSDAY the  6th 
April 2023,at DAS., due to Easter Friday being on 
the first Friday in April our normal meeting night.

Regards Rick.
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE

       
 JUST A REMINDER IF YOU HAVE A CAR ON C.P.S. REGISTRATION YOU ARE REQUIRED TO ATTEND 2 
MEETINGS AND 1 CLUB RUN PER YEAR TO BE ELIGIBLE, UNDER THE CLUB RULES, TO GET YOUR 
REGISTRATION FORMS SIGNED. 

Another swap meet has come and gone, the weather was not very kind to us until we were going 
home.  Considering the weather, we had a good number of sellers and buyers.  A few of the cars in 
the car park 2, needing a helping hand to get out of a bit of a boggy spot. With the help of a few of the 
scouts, who flexed their muscles pushing the cars out, the problem was solved.

A very big “THANK YOU!”  to all the members who worked in the rain, parking cars, collecting money, 
and sorting out sellers.  Your willingness to assist when required was really great.  This is what makes 
our Club so special.  I am very proud of every one of our members.

The Swap Committee was given a big task back in January 2022 to conduct a survey and report back 
to the Club with their recommendations. The result was that the Club went ahead with the committee’s 
recommendations which included bringing on board the 1st Casey Scouts. Steve, from the Scouts, 
did a tremendous job organizing the scouts and their parents, to fill positions where we were short of 
manpower.  What a great job they did from the oldest to the youngest. Thank you for the tremendous 
effort you all put in the rain.

To all the kitchen helpers, those cups of tea, coffee and a couple of nice salad rolls kept up everyone’s 
strength to carry on and then to clean up the grounds, washing out bins, etc. 

 I am very proud to be the President of this wonderful Car Club.

In February 2024 the Club will be celebrating its 50 year Anniversary.  Now is the time to start thinking 
about designing a Club Badge for the 50th.  A decision on the design will be made at our July meeting 
because we need time to get them made before the 2nd February 2024.  Please put your thinking caps 
on and come up with a good design.

Some things to look forward to in March are our long weekend away to Moama and the Scoresby 
picnic on the 26th March 2023.  Please let all your friends know that this is a free day.  Come along 
and have some fun and catchup to all our friends in the old car movement.

PLEASE NOTE A change of meeting date for the April general meeting at show grounds to Thursday 
6th April at 8.00 pm.

Thanks again for all your help at the Swap.          Ian.



Minutes of General Meeting of the 
Dandenong Valley Historic Car Club held on 3rd. February 2023.

Minutes of General Meeting of the 
Dandenong Valley Historic Car Club held on 3rd. February 2023.

Minutes of General Meeting of the Dandenong Valley Historic Car Club held on 3rd February 
2023 at Akoonah Park

Meeting Opened 8.00 pm

Apologies: Marg Detez, Frazer Carless, Joy and Lindsay Tharle, Pam Barnett, Carole 
Bloodworth, Paul and Lyn McMillan,  Amanda Eagles, Paul Tangey, Rick and Jill Cove

Minutes Motion: The minutes of the January General Meeting published in the February 
newsletter be accepted as accurate. Moved Len Mizzi Seconded Max Hobson Passed

Secretaries Report
January 2023 Inward correspondence

•	 Federation	-	Geelong	Classic	Truck	and	Machinery	Show
•	 Federation	&	AOMC	-	Heritage	Truck	and	Vehicle	Display’	at	Lardner	Park,	Warragul
•	 AOMC	-	Australia’s	2023	Phillip	Island	Classic-‘Festival	of	Motorsport’
•	 AOMC	and	the	VDC–	B40	rally	–	under	40	years	old	and	per	1940’s	cars
•	 AOMC	Festival	of	Motoring	at	Cruden	Farm
•	 Federation	agenda	for	February	meeting
•	 Federation	-	Hobsons	Bay	Men’s	Shed	Classic	Car	&	Bike	Show	February	26
•	 Email	exchanges	with	the	Historic	Telephone	Society	–	conditions	for	their	participation	
at the swap
•	 Federation	-	Hamilton	&	District	Veteran	Vintage	Classic	Drivers	Club	“Welcome	Back	
Tour”
•	 Australian	Motorlife	Museum	newsletter
Advertising Flyers
•	 VDC	–	Vintage	mid-week	evening	run
•	 Performance	Garage
•	 Trevor’s	garage
•	 Old	Hospital	Loch	Village	–	Christmas	wishes
•	 Bay	to	Birdwood	Christmas	wishes
•	 Performance	Garage
•	 Summernats	by	1
•	 Survivor	Car	Magazine	by	1
•	 Online	auto	parts	by	3
•	 Auto	equip	online	by	1
•	 Bend	Motor	Sport	by	2
•	 Pitstop	online	by	5
•	 Retromotive	Magazine	by	2
1 Club Magazines by email

5	Club	Magazines	by	Post		



Minutes of General Meeting of the 
Dandenong Valley Historic Car Club held on 3rd. February 2023.

January 2023 Outward correspondence
•	 Confirming	Telephone	Society	attendance	at	the	Swap
•	 Grant	request	to	the	Federation	for	up	to	$500	covering	Club	flags/banners	

Motion: that the inwards correspondence is received, and outward correspondence 
approved for the month of January 2023. Moved Michael Cogley Seconded Peter Lafrank 
Passed

Treasurer’s	Report	–	Stan	outlined	the	January	and	early	Swap	financial	transactions.	

Motion:	that	the	Treasurer’s	report	for	January	be	approved.	Moved	Stan	Snyders	Seconded	
Irwin Sinclair passed

Federation	Report	-	nil

AOMC	Report	–	nil	

Editor	Report	–Need	a	volunteer	to	write	up	the	swap	–	Beverly	was	nominated	–	editor	
requires	more	articles

Web	Master	Report	-	nil

 
Scoresby	Picnic	–	Peter	outlined	he	is	happy	with	the	organization	with	everything	up	to	date

Swap	Report	–	General	discussion	on	activities	for	the	swap

Past Events 

Future Events
•	 April	meeting	is	Good	Friday	–	Ian	to	investigate	another	day	and	list	in	newsletter

General Business
Further discussions on Swap management issues

Car	or	Parts	for	Sale	-	nil

Meeting	Closed		 8.40	

Jim Lang    Secretary    Ian Clark President



COMING EVENTS

February  18th  -		A	day	at	Woolamai	races.	 

Meet at Ray Perry Park Brunt Street Cranbourne at 9.15 am for a 9.30 start.
We will be travelling along the South Gippsland Highway and the Bass Highway, turning off at Bass to the 
Woolamai Racecourse.  (45 Trew Road Woolamai.)  Along the way we will regroup at Grantville and also 
again at Bass. If lost ring Gary on 0418 140 844 or Ian on 0419 312 304.

Tickets at the gate $15,00 per person.  BYO picnic gear, food and drinks or purchase on site.
NOTE: no glass bottles or drink glasses allowed to be taken in, however, full size wine 
bottles are allowed.   Course staff will check bags and eskies prior to entry.
Parking will be allocated for Club cars and cars of special interest in the car park.

Let’s	make	this	a	fun	day	and	don’t	forget	your	fancy	race	day	hats.	(A	prize	will	be	
awarded for the best male and female hats.)

February  26th.  Berwick Show.  Club display at Akoonah Park.  Must park before 9am. and stay   
       until 3pm.

March  3rd.   General Meeting at Dandenong Show Grounds.  -   8.00pm start.

March   5th.  65th. Kalorama Rally.   Kalorama Memorial Reserve.    Invitation Event.  
     Mt. Dandenong Road, Kalorama. 

March 11th to 13th. STEAMFEST at the Melbourne Steam Traction Engine Club.
Invitation Event.

March  16th to 20th. -   Week End Away.   Moama  NSW. Please get your money in to Marg 
D. or Heather L.

March 18th and 19th.  RobRoy Revival    Invitation Event.

March 25th,  Yarra Junction 
   Crank-up Day 
   Invitation Event. 

March  26th      *  Scoresby Picnic. 
(A Federation of Veteran, Vintage and Classic Car Clubs event.)  See flyer next page>>

Note change of date for the April 2023 General Meeting.  

Thursday APRIL 6th. 2023. at D.A.S.

due to Good Friday falling on our usual meeting night.



and more COMING EVENTS.

 

Rob Roy Revival on 18 and 
19 March 2023. Set in the 
Yarra Valley at Christmas 
Hills, Rob Roy Revival will 
recreate the atmosphere of 
1950s and 60s motorsport 
with spectators encour-
aged to dress in period 
style.



DVHCC		BERWICK	SWAP	MEET	-	SATURDAY	4TH	FEBRUARY	2023

HURRAY		-	IT	DID	HAPPEN	–	HURRAY
A couple of weeks earlier the weather forecast for our swap weekend looked favourable but days 
before, the  weather promised wave after wave of rain/showers and maybe thunderstorms, and 
unfortunately they got it right this time.

Friday saw gates opened or locked as allocated and seller sites were marked as best as could be 
done under the drenching circumstances. An added novelty was at one stage the water sprinklers 
coming on in the oval – as if everyone wasn’t wet enough. The BBQ tea was good as always and the 
meeting afterwards was kept short and sweet so our army of workers could get enough rest time. The 
Scout group did a stirling job and took on their tasks admirably.

Saturday couldn’t have been colder or wetter, the weather kept coming in waves, cold and fine, then 
the next thing colder and wetter. I brought back memories of our 2011 Swap which was flooded and 
we had to cancel it on the Friday night. At first I thought I would rather the cooler weather than a 40+ 
degree heat day for the swap – but my verdict is wavering. Usually you would see people packing up 
about 2:15pm and we would all be out of the place by approximately 5pm, but because of the 
disastrous weather people started packing up about noon and most were gone by 1:30pm, so we were 
able to clean up a bit earlier. There is always an inspection of the grounds afterwards by the people 
in charge of organising the grounds and as usual there were a couple of contentions to sort out and 
although everyone was tired beyond belief, the overall operation ran smoothly with the joint help of 
DVHCC members and the 1st Casey Scout Group.   

Everyone did their delegated job and despite no electricity for hot water for showers, washing dishes 
or hand dryers in the toilets, we were ready for the Saturday onslaught. There are so many people to 
thank for extra effort put in when needed, not mentioning names so I can’t leave anyone out, but a big 
pat on the back to everyone concerned. There were a few people who had not been rostered on for a 
swap before and they all took it in their stride. Needless to say our various committees had things up 
and running efficiently. We should all be proud of the way everyone worked as a team and achieved
the best results available.

Everyone was invited back to Mazz and Peter’s home for a wind down evening meal Saturday night.
Mazz surprised us with pulled pork and pulled silver-side to have with rolls and salads. Their after 
swap hospitality has gone on for many years and greatly appreciated. Thanks guys. It gave members 
a chance to chat about the swap. 
Sadly a some of us were just too tired to make it which is totally understandable.  

Cheers Bev S.



SWAP	MEET	PHOTOS.		First	page			-			more	2	pages	over.



A DAY OUT WITH THE 1st. CASEY SCOUT GROUP.  14th January 2023

Our run to Akoonah Park this day to meet and 
greet the Scouts and their parents, who are going 
to help us with the car-parking at the Swap meet 
this February.
On arrival, it was good to see so many members 
turn up with their club cars on such a hot day (37°) 
predicted. Scout numbers were down as quite a 
few were away on a camp-out. Their leader, Seve, 
made us welcome and we were soon taking the 
scouts and their parents for a run around the block 
in our vehicles, most scouts seemed to enjoy 
their rides, many in several different vehicles. I 
also noted quite a few members were taking the 
chance for a ride in other members cars as well. I 
tried several times to have a ride in Pete’s Caddy 
but each time a scout or parent stepped in the last 
minute, so I stepped back. Maybe next time.
We then sat in the shade and enjoyed a BBQ and 
a drink, with lots of conversation.
Many thanks to Ian Clark and Peter Lafrank for 
cleaning up, and anyone else I might have missed.  
A good day was had by all. RAY GRIFFIN.



Chris Donaldson, 1926 Chevrolet.  Ernie and Pam Hopgood, 1928 Chevrolet.  Les Lucas,1928 Chevrolet. 
Peter Lafrank, 1929 Chevrolet. Stan Snyders, 1930 Model A Ford.  Leigh Howes and Graeme Chard, 1931 
Chevrolet. Peter and Marg Jones, 1932 Cadillac.  Kevin Clarence, 1934 Lagonda Rapier.  Gary and June 
Stocking, 1934 Plymouth.  Max and Jeanie Tuckerman, 1934 Hupmobile.  Ray Griffin, 1937 Chevrolet Ute.  
Geoff and Dulcie Strahan, 1937 Chevrolet Roadster.  Graham and Sue Bates 1939 Willys Overland.  Irwin 
Sinclair, 1940 Cadillac Coupe.  Ian Clark, 1946 Chevrolet 1 Ton Truck.  Sam Capes, 1956 Desoto Truck.  
Len Mizzi, 1957 Plymouth.  Bill and Sally Carson, 1964 Austin Healey Sprite.  Ron and Pam Barnett, 1983 
Mercedes Benz.    Thanks to Geoff Strahan for the list of members and vehicles........Marg D.



  SWAP MEET  Presentation to the !st CASEY SCOUTS

On Thursday 16th of February 
2023, Gary Stocking, Peter 
Jones and myself attended 
the 1st Casey Scouts group 
at Akoonah Park to present to 
them a cheque for $2500-00 
for the assistant at our swap.  
Their help on the day took a 
lot of pressure off the 
DVHCC members.  They 
collected money at gate 4, 
directed traffic, assist with the 
parking cars, they pushed cars 
out in boggy places and picked 
up rubbish.  This all took 
place in the rain which they all 
seemed to enjoy.
I congratulated them on their 
manners and courteous 
behaviour on the day of the 
swap.  They were a credit to 
their parents and the 1st Ca-
sey Scout Troop.  
Funnily, some of their parents 
said they “don’t behave like 
that at home”.  It was a 
pleasure working with them 
on the day and I hope that this 
will be the start of a long 
association with the 1st Casey 
Scouts and DVHCC Inc..
Ian.



A Gothic Picnic. Goth fashions??

more SWAP MEET photos

Some snaps from the Swap Meet.

Thanks to those who fed the inner man 
and woman, One of the most 
important jobs on the day.

<<<The final jobs of the day.  
Drying out the gazebo whilst ‘Dog” watches to 
see it is done right.



**************************************************************

************************************************************

WANTED	
for a

1936 Chevrolet.

Cam shaft timing gear ,
and

 timing cover gasket.
(I believe that a 1934/35 timing gear will also 

fit.)

Paul McCutcheon
0457 673 551

WANTED
any old 

Model Steam 
engines or any bits 
you might have hidden away.

Contact  Rick.
0401278238

********************************************************************

  KITCHEN ROSTER                         HALL CLEAN-UP

                                          March  3rd.
Mandy Eagles & Chris Donaldson.                    Pat & Ron Sinclair
                                                APRIL   6th.
Carol & Robin Dunkley.                                 Thong & Hue Do

The	Ner-A-Car	was	a	type	of	feet	forwards	motorcycle	designed	by	Carl	Neracher	in	1918.	It	used	
an	unusual	steel-channel	chassis,	much	like	an	automobile,	and	hub-center	steering	at	the	front	
wheel,	making	it	'nearly	a	car'	in	design.	The	Ner-A-Car	was	the	most	successful	hub-center	
steering motorcycle ever produced, . About 10,000 Neracars were manufactured in the United 
States	by	the	Ner-A-Car	Corporation	(under	the	Neracar	name),	while	around	6,500	are	believed	
to	have	been	produced	in	England	under	licence	by	the	Sheffield-Simplex	company	between	1921	
and	1926	under	the	Ner-A-Car	name.

Did you 
know?

The Ner-A-Car 
motorcycle.

1918 to 1926.



  

Drinkies anyone??



   



   



Weekend Away 
EASY RECIPE  

&&&&&&&&&&&&&&&&&&&&&&

Hi Rick,
Hope all is well.
Thought this photo might be of 
interest to include in our 
newsletter.
It's ashame the vehicle is not a 
classic or that I don't have the
photo-shopping ability.
All the best,  Peter.

Thanks Peter, that is a really 
great example of an item for 
the 
Newsletter.  Items do not have 
to be just old car related to be 
of interest.

Regards Rick

CHEESE	AND	ONION	MUFFINS		(DIABETIC)

1 ½    Cups of Whole-meal flour
1 Dessert spoon baking powder
1 Dessert spoon sugar or substitute
1 Cup mashed pumpkin or (1/4 cup of oil)
1 Cup light Cheddar cheese, grated
1 Pkt onion soup mix
1 Cup of milk
1 Egg.

METHOD:-
Stir together the dry ingredients and then stir in
the grated cheese.
Combine the milk and Onion soup mix. Let it stand for 5 minutes.
Beat the egg and add to the dry ingredients, just mixing lightly to combine them.
Spoon into a greased muffin tin and bake in a preheated oven at 180 degrees for 15 to 20 minutes.
Serve hot.  Great with soup as well.



The history of number 
SOME SAGE ADVICE FOR YOU.

The ability to speak several languages is an asset, but the ability to keep your mouth shut in any language 
is priceless.
 
Be decisive.  Right or wrong, make a decision.  The road is paved with flat rabbits who couldn't make a 
decision.
 
Happiness is not having to set the alarm clock.
 
"The starting pay is $40,000.  Later it can go up to $80,000."   Great.  I'll start later.
 
Trust science.  Studies show that if your parents didn't have children there's a high probability you won't 
either.
 
If you're not called crazy when you start something new, then you're not thinking big enough.
 
Only in math problems can you buy 60 cantaloupe melons and no one asks, "What the Hell is wrong with 
you?"
 
When the pool re-opens, due to social distancing rules, there will be no water in lanes 1, 3, and 5.
 
Tip: Save business cards of people you don't like.  If you ever hit a parked car accidentally, just write, 
"Sorry" on the back and leave it on the windshield.
 
When I get a headache I take two aspirin and keep away from children just like the bottle says.
 
Just once, I want the user-name and password prompt to say, "Close enough."
 
Becoming an adult is the dumbest thing I've ever done.
 
If you see me talking to myself, just move along.  I'm self employed.  We're having a meeting.
 
"Your call is very important to us.  Please enjoy this 40 minute flute solo".
 
I envy people who grow old gracefully.  They age like a fine wine.  I'm ageing like milk: Getting sour and 
chunky. 
 
Does anyone else have a plastic bag full of plastic bags, or is it just me?
 
I hate it when I can't figure out how to operate the iPad and my tech support guy is asleep.  He's 5 and it's 
past his bedtime.  Today's 3 year-olds can switch on laptops and open their favorite apps.  
When I was 3, I ate mud.
 
Tip for a successful marriage: Don't ask your wife when dinner will be ready while she's mowing the lawn.
 
So, you drive across town to a gym to walk on a treadmill?





D A N D E N O N G  VA L L E Y  H I S T O R I C  C A R  C L U B  I N C .
Incorporation No. A0000748U

*** CAR OF THE YEAR***
Jim Lang 1925 Buick Tourer

D A N D E N O N G  VA L L E Y  H I S T O R I C  C A R  C L U B  I N C .  ( D V H C C )
is a member of

The Federation of Veteran Vintage & Classic Vehical Clubs Victoria (FVVCVC) and
The Association of Motoring Clubs (AOMC)

The DVHCC Caters for vehicals manufactured prior to 31 December 1942
website: http://www.dvhcc.com.au

Next General Meeting

will be held at
Dandenong Agricultural Society Club Rooms

Dandenong Showgrounds, Bennet Street, Dandenong
Enter through Main gate, follow bitumen to the end and turn right.

Meet at the last building on the right, backing onto the oval.
Doors open at 7:30pm - Meeting Commences at 8:00pm

Melway Map Ref 90 A7

Newsletter Cover Sponsored by Shannons Insurance Ph. 13 46 46



Shannons insurance is for motoring enthusiasts just like you, with features like:

n Choice of repairer   n Agreed value   n Multi-Vehicle & Multi-Policy discounts
n Limited Use & Club Plate cover   n Laid up cover   n One excess free 
windscreen claim per year   n Total Loss Salvage options   n Home Contents 
Insurance including $10,000 enthusiast cover for your collectables & tools      
n Towing & storage costs as a result of loss or damage   n Pay by the month 
premiums at no extra cost

Call Shannons on 13 46 46 for a quote on your special car, daily drive, bike or 
your home, and speak with a genuine enthusiast.

INSURANCE FOR MOTORING ENTHUSIASTS  |  CALL 13 46 46 FOR A QUOTE  |  SHANNONS.COM.AU

Shannons Pty Limited ABN 91 099 692 636 is an authorised representative of AAI Limited ABN 48 005 297 807, the product issuer. Some benefits only apply to comprehensive vehicle cover. Shannons has not 
taken account of your objectives, financial situation or needs. Read the Product Disclosure Statement before buying this insurance. Contact us for a copy.

“ N O  O N E  K N O W S  Y O U R

P A S S I O N  L I K E  S H A N N O N S.”


